BOARD OF SELECTMEN
TUESDAY, OCTOBER 27, 2015

The regular meeting for the Board of Selectmen convened at 7:00 p.m. in the conference room at 110 Main Street. In attendance were Dr. Richard M. Smith, John R. Morrell and Edward S. Harrison. Also present were Town Administrator Evan Brassard and the media.

The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.

Acceptance of Meeting Minutes:
Mr. Harrison made a motion to accept the meeting minutes of October 13, 2015 – open and executive sessions. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Mr. Harrison made a motion to accept the executive session meeting minutes for September 22, 2015. Dr. Smith seconded and it was so VOTED. Mr. Morrell abstained from voting as he was not present at that meeting.

Eagle Scout Project Discussion:
Casey Burnham approached the Board of Selectmen and explained his Eagle Scout project which was to construct a salt storage shed for the public at the Monson Highway Department, and thanked Mr. Morrell and the Board of Selectmen for allowing him the opportunity to do this project, with the assistance of donations from a lot of local companies.
Mr. Morrell noted Mr. Burnham worked many Saturdays on this project, and did a wonderful, professional job. This salt shed will protect the sand and salt from the weather and will be just for residents to fill buckets for their sidewalks and so on. 

Mr. Burnham noted he will now apply for his Eagle Scout award.

The Board of Selectmen congratulated Mr. Burnham on his accomplishments and thanked him for his hard work and for building the salt shed for the town.

Change of Voting Location Discussion:
Mr. Brassard said he has been working with Town Clerk Mary Watson to get the State to change the voting back to Memorial Hall, and recently the State has approved this request. 

Mr. Brassard explained by having the voting at Memorial Hall, it will give the gymnasium back to the school for the children and allows us to set everything up a week in advance, if there isn’t anything on the schedule, and without a tremendous rush to get it taken apart afterward. This move will also allow the voting equipment to be stored at Memorial Hall so it no longer will have to be transported back and forth, freeing up our custodian from the solid two days of work he currently spends on this.

Mr. Brassard said the State assessed the parking, and determined we have enough on-street parking to handle the general flow that we have during an election period. The State looked at our general voting turnout vs. the number of spaces we need in determining this.  It was also noted we have the parking lot at Dave Grieve Park to handle any over flow, and it was felt we won’t need any of the space down below by the Water, Highway, and Fire Departments.  
Dr. Smith asked if an Officer will be there directing traffic as he doesn’t want to see the driveway blocked at all in case a fire truck, ambulance, or a town truck has to get out. 
Mr. Brassard responded we might have to assess that at that time, maybe make use of barricades or cones to stop that from happening, and feels the only people parking down back would be poll workers so they don’t take up any of the front spaces.

Mr. Brassard noted new LED lighting has been installed inside the auditorium in Memorial Hall, and said the lighting is good outside as well.  Two new bollards will be installed outside prior to next years’ November elections helping to illuminate the walkway with down lighting and we have the high sodium light from National Grid shining on the front of the building.
Mr. Morrell said he can remember when Memorial Hall was used for elections with about 3,500 people casting votes, and he doesn’t remember a lot of problems with it or with parking.
Mr. Harrison made a motion to change the voting location from Quarry Hill Community School to Memorial Hall effective immediately. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Monson Landfill Solar Proposal:
Todd Bard of Lee Energy Group approached the Board of Selectmen and explained his firm, which he is President and CEO of. Mr. Bard said his firm has done a lot of solar and net metering contracts. Mr. Bard said he is the one who helped Monson get our first net metering credit contract about three years ago, working with former Town Administrator Gretchen Neggers. Mr. Bard said he has done about 60 megawatts of solar projects, selling the power off to the cities, towns, schools, colleges, etc.
Mr. Bard said instead of being the consultant doing the power contracts and making a small fee, and the developers making all the money, they turned it around and they will be the developer and co-develop these projects with 100% of the profits going to his late-daughter, Evan Bard’s, foundation of which 50% will come back to the Town of Monson. The Evvgirl Foundation is a 501C3 certified by the IRS. We would just have to stick to Evan’s Mission Statement which are substance abuse programs, bullying, autism, special education, drunk driving, health science, and early childhood education.
Mr. Bard said he feels the landfill in Monson would be an ideal situation where they can come in and research the landfill, and determine what size it is (after googling the site he said it looks like it will be an under 3 megawatts project). The Lee Energy Group would give the highest tax payment of roughly $12,500 per megawatt. Land leases could be anywhere from 15,000 to 25,000 megawatt, so a 2 megawatt project would be from $35,000 to maybe $50,000 per year, and the tax limit would be about $25,000 per year.  The Town would get all of this. On top of this, if they build a 2 megawatt project the total profit could be about $400,000. $200,000 would be restricted and given back to the town, earmarked for one of the Mission Statements programs. The PILOT and the land lease would come back to the town.
Mr. Bard noted the foundation website is evvgirl.org

The Board of Selectmen thanked Mr. Bard for coming in.

Police Chief Contract Renewal:
Chief Stephen Kozloski approached the Board of Selectmen. 
Dr. Smith noted there aren’t any changes in the Chief’s contract other than the COLA. 

Police Chief Kozloski agreed there aren’t any language changes.
Mr. Harrison made a motion to approve the Police Chief contract as presented. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Regional Dispatch Update:
Police Chief Stephen Kozloski approached the Board of Selectmen and noted the last time the Regional Dispatch Center project was visited; they had just been awarded money for a contract manager prior to the construction of our Town Office Building. This was put on hold due to Palmer constructing a new facility as well as Monson, and both Chiefs having a lot of time invested in the construction process, plus the uncertainty of the casino.
Chief Kozloski stated he still feels strongly the Regional Dispatch Center is something worth examining, and about a week ago he and Mr. Brassard met here with representatives from the Police Departments, Fire Departments and Town officials for the towns of Palmer, Ware, and Warren to discuss this. Together they worked out a plan on a fairly tighter schedule this time, setting timelines, and they feel positive they will be able to get the needed information together to start this process again. Chief Kozloski added this is still in the exploratory stage, but they will try to attack it more aggressively. 
Chief Kozloski said they have set the date of November 6th to get all the data together, such as how busy are they collectively, what’s their traffic, what’s their work flow, etc. They are looking at the 2nd or 3rd week in November to apply for some substantial 911 grant money that would fund a lot of the immediately project needs, with the rest being supplemented by dispatch budgets that would be factored into the contribution of the project as a whole. Then come before the towns with the proposal.
Mr. Morrell explained the study will have to show an improvement in services, and make sure our residents are taken care of.

Chief Kozloski explained Palmer built their new station, assuming a greater workload with the uncertainty of the casino, with a larger dispatch area, and they will look at the cost of utilizing that space vs. building out. Chief Kozloski added there is money within the State 911 Department grant system for building regional dispatch centers as well, and they will be looking at that to see if it is more cost effective, to utilize existing space, or is it more feasible to build out. Chief Kozloski said they will not abandon this building as a result of this proposal. They will still need to rely on the IT that exists here, communications, and noted this building was designed to fit in with the regionalization plan to help with those efforts.
Chief Kozloski said it is hard for the Police Departments to do some of the requirements the State puts on them, such as emergency medical dispatch, with just one dispatcher on duty at a time, and wasn’t sure if the town does agree to go regional, if we would still need to have a person here in our station as well. Chief Kozloski explained amongst the frantic medical calls where a family member is calling for immediate life care for their loved one, the dispatcher is providing emergency medical instructions over the phone and at the same time dispatching police, fire and/or EMS and the business lines don’t know there is an emergency going on so the phone is still ringing, while the public is walking in to transact business as well. Chief Kozloski noted it is getting harder to provide the level of service the public should have with a single dispatcher.
Dr. Smith said his biggest concern has always been the quality of service for our residents, and felt having two dispatchers on at a time is an improved quality. His only concern would be if a resident came in to our station when it wasn’t business hours looking for a report or something, where they would have just been able to go to the dispatcher in the past, and now no one is there to assist them. 
Chief Kozloski said he might look at adjusting his administrative assistant and her role in scheduling that, and noted these are all things they will have to examine. Chief Kozloski said there are things people come in for, such as stolen identity, which isn’t something the dispatcher would handle anyway. They would call an officer in off the street who would respond to the station just as if they were responding to the person’s house to take the report, so he felt in the level of service this may not pose that much of a big impact. However, the accident reports, pistol permits, etc., will be the types of things they will be discussing in their working group in identifying the potential impact, and to try to work out a best case scenario addressing those impacts and ultimately pass those scenarios onto the Board and the voters, to see if the benefit of the project out weights those changes in service.

Chief Kozloski noted, in theory, the discussions before they stalled was that there were enough dispatch positions anticipated at the regional level where there will be no job eliminations amongst the four communities involved, with the exception of Ware who utilizes sworn police officers for dispatching, all the other civilian dispatchers would be absorbed into this. Under the regionalization, they are looking at a minimum of three, possibly even four, dispatchers on duty at a time. 
Dr. Smith said generally when you think of regionalization, you think of cost savings.

Chief Kozloski responded there would be some cost to convert a lot of software over to a common platform. There were some governance models they discussed that they don’t feel were preferable, for example basically a sub-entity which would require a Director, HR person, etc., and felt that would create more bureaucracy by creating a larger center that would really eat up the cost savings. What they are looking at is maybe something along the lines of what was done with the regionalization of the Animal Control, making it its own, with some agency taking control of the HR and direction. It was unanimous amongst the department heads that were at the meeting last week they didn’t want to create an entire new entity that requires management and sub-management.
Mr. Morrell asked physically what would be here. Chief Kozloski replied physically, all of the equipment would be here because they would still be reaching out through technology whether its fiber, microwave, etc. to the infrastructure they’ve built here.
Chief Kozloski noted he can’t make any guaranties this is going to be a hard cost savings proposition. However, based on the needs of each of the communities and the stresses on each of the dispatch centers, he feels potentially we could be looking at a much stronger product and a much stronger service to our communities and some cost controls over maybe future upgrades that each community has to undertake, without having to do it four separate times, by pooling resources.
Chief Kozloski further noted after looking at three very different Regional Dispatch Centers in their governance and models, the hybrid they are looking at, that he feels would be the best scenario fit, will have one community with a committee consisting of representatives from the Police Department, Fire Department, and local government that have oversight and input into developing policies, procedures and best practices. This way no one community will be left behind and no one service, whether it is police, fire, or ambulance would be left behind, everyone would be as equally represented as possible.

Mr. Brassard stated we would definitely go through a Town meeting process for approval for the regionalization of the dispatch center from the residents, if it is agreed to do so.
Setting of Trick or Treat Hours:
Mr. Harrison made a motion to set the Trick or Treat hours in Monson from 4:00 to 6:00 p.m. on Saturday, October 31st. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.
Parks and Recreation Outbuilding Update:
Mr. Brassard explained they are excavating the site for the Parks and Recreation storage shed and are making good progress. The heating system will be hooked up separately from the insurance, from funding that was set aside. The heated space will allow mowers, etc. to be repaired during the colder months. Water and sewer are required by law due to the size of the building. The insurance company will pick up the tab for the new storage shed exactly as it was prior to the tornado, same dimensions, etc. Mr. Brassard noted it was discussed and agreed upon a while back to move the building off site from Veterans Field to property down by the Highway and Fire Departments.
Mr. Brassard noted the perspective end date for the completion of this project is January 16th, subject to the delivery of the building subject to the arrival of the building. The building will be a light gray with a dark gray trim.
Correspondence was read and completed.

In Other business to Come Before the Board:
· Mr. Harrison read the letter received from the Monson Rotary Club into the record, requesting permission to hold the annual Halloween Parade at the end of Trick or Treating on Halloween evening; assembling in the Town Office Building parking lot at 6:15 p.m. and proceeding down Main Street, led by the Quaboag Highlanders, to Memorial Hall where candy will be distributed and costumes will be judged, with all festivities completed by 7:30 p.m.

Mr. Brassard said Memorial Hall will be posted to use the other door, at the handicap ramp, as the front doors aren’t back yet and there is a step over threshold there that could be dangerous.

               Mr. Harrison made a motion to approve the request from the Rotary Club as presented. Mr.         

               Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

· Mr. Morrell stated he has received several telephone calls this past week from residents concerned about one of the articles placed on the Special Town Meeting warrant by the Planning Board. Mr. Morrell felt the Board of Selectmen should get a copy of any future articles in advance clarifying what their intent is and what they are changing, aiding the Board in any future calls they receive and allowing them to better assist residents with their concerns. 
       Mr. Morrell further suggested inviting the Planning Board in to a meeting in the future to explain   

       warrant articles to the Board and the listening audience, lowering  the potential for any 

       problems or misunderstandings at Town Meeting when the article gets there, so more people 
       understand what is going on with the articles ahead of time.
               Mr. Brassard said there was a lot of misunderstanding and misinformation of the article and felt 

               the Planning Board took residents’ concerns to heart when they invited residents in to speak 

               about their concerns at their meeting. Mr. Brassard said he sees merits to both sides of the 

               argument and feels the Planning Board did the right thing in agreeing to table this article for 

               now.

 It was noted the Finance Committee agreed last night this article will be passed over at the meeting, as requested by the Planning Board.

· Mr. Morrell said he would still like to invite Charter Communications into a meeting to resolve on-going issues with them.

Mr. Brassard said he has a telephone call, as well as an email, in to the Department of Cable and Telecommunications.

                Mr. Brassard said he tried to get ahold of someone at Charter and got nowhere. He filed an 
                official complaint with the Department of Cable and Telecommunications and they sent the 

                complaint off to Charter and said he would be hearing from Charter about the issue. Charter 
                never contacted Mr. Brassard. Mr. Brassard then went back to the Department of Cable and 
                Telecommunication and explained the issue isn’t getting this resolved, and asked what our next 
                step is in getting someone to at least talk to us, because no one from Charter has contacted 

                him.
               Mr. Morrell said he is willing to take over getting in touch with Charter.  Mr. Brassard responded 

                any assistance is welcomed, because he has been chasing this for a while.  
At 8:27 p.m., Mr. Harrison made a motion to adjourn from open session to go into executive session for the purpose of discussing strategy with respect to non-union personnel pursuant to M.G.L. c. 30A, Sec. 21 (2) and collective bargaining or litigation pursuant to M.G.L., c. 30A, Sec. 21 (3), not to return to open session. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

______________________________

Edward S. Harrison, Clerk
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